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MOTION TO APPOINT A MAYOR PRO TEM

Clerk Crumrine opened the meeting and asked for a motion to appoint a mayor pro tem. Trustee Hodel motioned to appoint Trustee Blunier as Mayor Pro Tem; Trustee Knepp seconded.

Motion carried by voice vote.

MOMENT OF SILENCE AND PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
There was a brief moment of silence. The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Mayor Pro Tem Blunier.
ROLL CALL 
On roll call were Trustee Curt Leman, Trustee Bob Knepp, Trustee Jerry Hasler, Trustee Ken Hodel, Trustee Jeremy Hilton and Mayor Pro Tem Wayne Blunier. Mayor Mike Smith was absent. 
Mayor Pro Tem Blunier commented that this is the biggest amount of money spent by this board and there is nobody here at the meeting to tell us how to do it. 

WATERWORKS AND SEWERS
GROUND STORAGE TANK – This subject was discussed at the bid opening. Engineer Josh Harken reiterated that the ground storage tank is the alternate bid on the Water Treatment Plant Project. The tank will provide more finished water capacity and would replace the current tower. The bid price for this addition is $441,000. Harken knows that Mayor Smith would like to participate in the conversation of whether to install a tank or not. Harken relayed to the board members that P.J. Hoerr is willing to keep his bid for another month or so while the board waits to make a decision. Trustee Hilton was not in favor of a ground storage tank since the bid for the water treatment plant and storage tank would amount to just what is left of the bond funds with no buffer for change orders or any extra expense. The current water tower is about 50 years old, but was inspected last fall and the report was good. The price for a new water tower would be about $1.2 million. Mark Aeschleman believes it may not need to be painted for another 5 years. Aeschleman is of the opinion the ground storage tank doesn’t make much sense. 
WATER TREATMENT PLANT BID – Mayor Pro Tem Blunier motioned to accept a base bid in the amount of $3,449,000 and award the Water Treatment Plant Project to P.J. Hoerr Inc.; Trustee Hasler seconded. Engineer Harken ensured the board members that he has looked over the bid submitted by P.J. Hoerr, Inc. and is confident that everything looks to be in order. 

Motion carried by roll call vote.

Ayes: Blunier, Hasler, Knepp, Hodel, Leman, Hilton

Nayes: None

STREETS, ALLEYS AND ORDINANCES
CLEANUP OF DOWNTOWN AREA – Trustee Hasler reported that the Zoning Board has requested that this be on the agenda for discussion. The area being discussed is behind Jenkins Automotive. Trustee Hasler did visit the site and is of the opinion that is doesn’t look that bad. Trustee Hasler asked how hard he should press this issue with the business owner. Trustee Hilton didn’t want to push it too hard if the neighbors aren’t complaining. Zoning Officer Dave Haney complained of inoperable vehicles in the lot north of the business. Trustee Hasler asked if the complaint was about Lots 4-5 in Block 11 as was stated in an email from Janel Ford, Zoning Board member, or the lot across the street. Trustee Hasler stated that lots 4 & 5 cannot both be in block 11 and thought more detail should have been provided to the board as to what the zoning board is wanting. Trustee Hilton then consulted a map on the wall in the board room to get an idea of the area being discussed and pointed out that lots 4 & 5 of Block 11 are on State Street. Dave Haney explained the lot across the street from Jenkins Automotive is what the email was referring to, not the area directly behind Jenkins Automotive and relayed that the owner of the lot does not have a special use permit to be able to keep used, inoperable vehicles there. Trustee Hasler asked why the owner didn’t have a special use permit. Mayor Pro Tem Blunier sees 2 issues here: One is the desire to have our town look nice, and two is the need to work with our business people. Mayor Pro Tem Blunier would like to find out who the vehicles belong to in the lot across from Jenkins Automotive. 
SECTION 10-8-3 OF CODE BOOK – The Zoning Board requested this subject be on the agenda for discussion of possibly removing this section of the code book. Attorney Scott Brunton recommended not removing this section of the code book since it would affect the entire zoning code and a public hearing would have to be held. The Zoning Board’s concern about this section is the restrictions imposed on laundromats. Trustee Hasler stated that the email reads to eliminate section 10-8-3. Dave Haney stated that the intent was to remove the special use from B-2 District regulations and allow it to be a permitted use. The board agreed that there may be some modifications needed to Section 10-8-3, but the section needs to remain in the code book.  
Trustee Hasler received a phone call from Mark Aeschleman about neglecting to let Trustee Hasler know that he would like to get a state bid to replace the Sterling truck. The figure is in the budget. The board members agreed to let Aeschleman proceed with getting bids. 

DOWNTOWN STREET PROJECT BID – Trustee Hasler motioned to accept the bid amount of $23,000 and award the Downtown Sidewalk Replacement Project to C & G Concrete; Trustee Hodel seconded. The curb on the north side of East Broad Street was not included in the original bid specs. The cost for this additional work is $8,400. Trustee Hasler thought the curb in this area does look pretty bad. The sidewalk on the south side of Broad Street was also not included, but needs to be replaced. The cost for this area of sidewalk replacement will be an additional $3,060. Trustee Hasler amended the motion to accept a bid of $34,460 which includes the additional cost of curb on the north side of Broad Street and the sidewalk on the south side of Broad Street and award the project to C & G Concrete; Trustee Hodel seconded. Trustee Hasler asked for a few days’ notice of the contractor coming to town so that the business owners in the area could be notified. 

Amendment carried by roll call vote.

Ayes: Hasler, Hodel, Knepp, Leman, Hilton, Blunier

Nayes: None

Motion carried by roll call vote.

Ayes: Hasler, Hodel, Knepp, Leman, Hilton, Blunier

Nayes: None

REIMBURSEMENT TO MFT FUND – Trustee Hasler motioned to reimburse MFT fund an amount of $14,223.87 to be paid out of the General Fund for invoices paid in error during the 2011 program; Trustee Knepp seconded. Trustee Hasler was surprised at the decision of the board at the last meeting to reimburse the general fund when a revised estimate of cost could have been drafted to bring the unobligated balance closer to the account balance rather than paying the entire amount out of the general fund. 

Motion carried by roll call vote.

Ayes: Hasler, Knepp, Hodel, Leman, Hilton, Blunier

Nayes: None

AMBULANCE
AMENDMENT TO RFPD AGREEMENT- Trustee Knepp motioned to accept the amendment to the agreement regarding ambulance services between the Roanoke Fire Protection District and the Village of Roanoke; Trustee Hilton seconded. This type of agreement was signed last year and states a procedure for setting the maximum amount that the Fire District is required to increase in any one year above the amount levied in the prior year. The amount stated in the agreement for fiscal year 2017-2018 is $118,078 and fiscal year 2018-2019 is $123,982.
Motion carried by roll call vote.
Ayes: Knepp, Hilton, Hasler, Hodel, Leman, Blunier
Nayes: None

CHIEF FRERICHS’ REPORT – There were 20 calls for service which included 3 ILS calls and 2 intercepts. 
Chief Frerich’s was asked at the last meeting to get numbers on ambulance service rates of other towns. Frerichs consulted the Village’s billing service for these figures rather than call other towns. Based on the figures obtained, the Village is about right in the middle of the scale. Mayor Pro Tem Blunier thought if the rates are to be changed, Frerichs should bring his recommendation to the board. 

Chief Frerichs reported that the ambulance department now has an email address on the Village’s server to be used for all ambulance business. 

There is an individual within the department who would like to take a class for certification with the EMS office that would allow him to be a lead instructor. The cost of the class will cost $295 if the department is part of NAEMS organization. There is money in the budget for this. There were no objections. An item will be included on the next agenda. 

The department conducted a mock car accident scene over the weekend for training. 
VILLAGE PROPERTY 

TREES ON VILLAGE HALL LOT – Trustee Hilton motioned to have the Village employees remove the trees lining the Village parking lot; Trustee Leman seconded. All but one tree are dead with the invasion of the emerald ash borer. Trustee Hilton asked if there should be more trees planted to replace those trees. The board members agreed to plant trees in the fall.

Motion carried by roll call vote. 

Ayes: Hilton, Leman, Knepp, Hasler, Hodel, Blunier

Nayes: None
PARKING LOT LIGHTS – Mark Aeschleman received a price from Les Kennell to replace the lights in Village Hall parking light. Trustee Hilton is of the opinion that the price of $1,100 was high. Trustee Hasler asked Trustee Hilton to get quotes from a couple of other companies. 
LOCAL AND INDUSTRIAL IMPROVEMENTS
SECTION 2-6 OF CODE BOOK – Trustee Hilton explained that Section 2-6-3 describes the required membership of the Community Development as specific members, such as business owners, religious leaders, several village board members, village clerk and a representative from the school district. As it stands, there are only 5 current members of the committee. Trustee Hilton would like to remove the restriction of membership and would like to allow the chairman of the committee to nominate a director. Trustee Knepp thought seed money would get more people enthused in the committee. The committee is hosting a town hall meeting on August 1st at 7:00pm and hopes to get many attendees for input on potential projects which would enhance the town. 
NEW BUSINESS
Trustee Hodel asked if there were any plans to replace a part of the sidewalk on Randolph Street which currently has gravel. There is also a sidewalk on Green Street that has hole in it. Trustee Hasler will have someone look at both of these areas.
UPCOMING MEETINGS 

The next regularly scheduled meeting will be held on Monday, August 7, 2017 at 7:00pm.  
ADJOURNMENT
Trustee Hasler motioned to adjourn; Trustee Hilton seconded.

Motion carried by voice vote.

ATTEST:


Jennifer Crumrine
Village Clerk 

